
"To effectively promote the safety, health, and well-being of our residents" 
 

 
 
 
 
TO:  Honorable County Commissioners 
  Scott Arneson, County Administrator 
 
FROM:  Jess L. Greenwood, Public Works Director / County Engineer 
 
RE:  18 February 2025 Committee of the Whole – FOR YOUR INFORMATION 

Request to Repeal Official Highway Map #1 in Pine Island 
 

Date:  10 February 2025 
 
Background 
On May 18, 2004, the County Board adopted Official Highway Map #1.  A copy of the official map is 
included.  This was a cooperative effort between Goodhue County and Olmsted County, with 
participation from the City of Pine Island and MnDOT.  Adoption of the official map did not constitute 
acquisition of the property but indicated to landowners property that was intended to be acquired at a 
future time. 
 
Official Highway Map #1 identified a realignment of CSAH 11 from CR 55 to TH 52, intersecting TH 52 
at a proposed new interchange on the north side of Pine Island.  The map also identified a new 
interchange in Olmsted County along with a frontage road network.  Construction of the interchange in 
Olmsted County and frontage roads on the east side of TH 52 was completed by MnDOT as part of the 
Elk Run Interchange project.  Since that time, development has not occurred as anticipated.  
Furthermore, plans from the City, County, and MnDOT have changed.  MnDOT has stated that they 
currently do not support a second interchange in the City of Pine Island, and they have no future plans 
for an interchange.  The County has a planned project to reconstruct CSAH 11 from CR 55 to the east 
County line on its existing alignment, which crosses TH 52 at an existing interchange.  The current 
alignment of CSAH 11 serves the County’s transportation needs. 
 
On November 21, 2024 the City of Pine Island contacted the County to request that Official Highway 
Map #1.  On January 21, 2025, the City Council passed a resolution in support of repealing the official 
map.  The City has a developer that is proposing a new industrial development on the north side of Pine 
Island, east of TH 52.  The official map encompasses the property that the developer is interested in 
purchasing.  Repealing the official map would remove an encumbrance on property. 
 
Goodhue County is the responsible agency for the map given that the County Board adopted it.  The 
process for the County to repeal the map involves a public hearing at Planning Commission and action 
by the County Board.  Staff is beginning this process because of the request received by the City and the 
County’s plan to maintain CSAH 11 on its existing alignment using the existing interchange.   
 

Jess L. Greenwood, P.E. 
Public Works Director – County Engineer 

 
2140 Pioneer Road 

Red Wing, MN 55066 
Office: (651) 385.3025 

 



"To effectively promote the safety, health, and well-being of our residents" 
 

The request to repeal the official map is scheduled to be presented to the Planning Commission on 
March 17, 2025.  If approved by the Planning Commission, it is anticipated that the request to repeal the 
official map will be presented to the County Board for action at meeting on April 1, 2025. 
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